
LIONS BAY INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE MEETING 
MONDAY 26 NOVEMBER 2018 AT 7:00 PM 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 400 CENTER ROAD, LIONS BAY 
 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
 
In Attendance: 
 Fred Bain – Councilor and Committee Chair 

Norm Barmeir - Councilor 
 Neville Abbott – Councilor 
 Ron McLaughlin - Mayor 
 Naizam Jaffer – Public Works Manager 

Jim Mutrie – Resident 
Tony Greville – Resident 
Karl Buhr – Resident 
Brian Ulrich – Resident 
 

Regrets:  
 Peter Dejong - CAO 

 
 

1. Call to Order 
Meeting was called to order at 7:03 pm. 
 

2. Appointment of Recorder 
Brian Ulrich was appointed Recorder. 
 

3. Approval of the Agenda 
The Agenda was approved as is. 
 

4. Public Questions & Comments 
None 
 

5. Approval of the Minutes 
A. The 24 September 2018 IC meeting minutes were approved with the following 

changes: 
- In Section 3, grammar in second sentence was corrected to read: ‘The order of 

Sections 7 and 8 of the agenda was reversed so Section 8 was discussed first.’ 
 

- In Section 8 C, all instances of ‘Rundel’ were changed to the correct spelling of 
‘Rundle’.   

 
B. Review of Action items from 24 Sept 2018 minutes. 

 
Action item in section 8E: Staff to update the peak power demand for both buildings 
for comparison with the generator capacity. Not complete – Carry forward. 



OPEN ACTION: Staff to update the peak power demand for both buildings for 
comparison with the generator capacity. 
 

 
 

6. Business Arising from the Minutes 
No business arising from the minutes. 
 

7. Unfinished Business 
 

A. Grant Funding Opportunities. 
Since the CWWF grant scope was scaled back to include only a new Harvey tank, 
the Highway tank and PRV compliance upgrades that were in the original application 
are now still not addressed and therefore seeking opportunities for grant funding. 
 

B. Investing in Canada Infrastructure Program (ICIP). 
Phase 4&5 tank(s) demolition, Bayview PRV, and Mountain Drive control valve are 
included in the application for the ICIP grant. Urban Systems wrote the application 
for us and the application has been submitted. We are currently waiting for approval. 
 

C. Community Culture & Recreation Infrastructure (CCRI). 
Committee and public consultations are complete and Staff has been directed to 
prepare an application for funding of the Beach Park revitalization project under the 
CCRI grant. 
 

D. Oceanview Stormwater System 
In the last IC meeting the Committee recommended that Council direct Staff to 
determine how far the concrete plug extended into the abandoned culvert from 
Oceanview to Rundle Creek. This activity was carried out and Nai presented the 
results together with a 2008 Golder Associates report on the drainage in this area. 
 
A full cement truck load of concrete was ordered to fill the abandoned drainage 
channels. The culvert under the driveway at 270 Oceanview Rd was completely filled 
and the remainder of the truckload of concrete was pumped into the abandoned 
culvert to Rundle Creek (under the easement between 270 and 260 Oceanview). It is 
still not known exactly how far the concrete extends into the easement culvert but it 
must be a long way since the remainder of a truckload after filling the 270 driveway 
culvert is still a significant amount of concrete. The conclusion is that there is too 
much concrete to hammer out in order to reline the culvert so that proposed solution 
is no longer deemed a viable option. 
 
The options identified at last meeting were: 
 Option A:  Re-establish original drainage path to Rundle Creek.  
 Option B:  Maintain current drainage path all the way down to lower Oceanview. 
 
Option A was, at the last meeting, considered the ‘technically right’ thing to do 
notwithstanding cost. Now that it is essentially confirmed that the least cost solution 
to Option A (relining the culvert) is eliminated, only the higher cost directional drilling 



or open excavation solutions remain. The pro’s and con’s of these solutions were 
discussed at length. 
Option B was, at the last meeting, considered more of a band aid solution. It includes 
addressing the infiltration in the swale under the big (ugly) black pipe and upgrading 
the drainage ditch and all the undersized driveway culverts to handle the increased 
flow all the way down Oceanview to Harvey Creek. In this meeting Option B seemed 
to be attractive to several IC members since it solves the current issues along lower 
Oceanview (infiltration to properties, road damage, culverts & ditch capacity). These 
issues may or may not still exist if the flow were reduced by implementing Option A 
and diverting significant volume to Rundle. 
 
The map shows that the Option A distance from 260 Oceanview to Rundle is very 
much shorter than the Option B distance from 260 all the way down to Harvey Creek. 
This prompted the question as to whether Option B is really more expensive than 
Option A. Specifically, is drilling or trenching the short distance really more expensive 
than excavating/replacing 10 or 11 driveways/culverts, and excavating/geo-lining the 
entire length of lower Oceanview ditch? 
 
A previous estimate to do Option B was around $300K, without any detailed drainage 
calculations or detailed design. It is not known how much it would cost to directional 
drill or excavate to Rundle. Nor is it known how much the flow down lower 
Oceanview would be reduced if upper flow is re-established to Rundle. 
 
Nai indicated that a study to determine the flows, designs and costs for both options 
would cost $15K to $18K. This would help us understand the resulting stormwater 
flows in each option, and provide accurate costs for directional drilling, and open 
excavating for Option A and a scope review and refinement of the previous cost 
estimate for Option B.  Given the potential to make a poor decision that future 
Councils would have to deal with, the IC agreed that it is worth spending the money 
on this study. 
 
RECOMMEMDATION: The IC recommends that Council direct staff to commission 
the study to assess the resulting drainage flow scenarios for Option A and Option B 
and to provide cost estimates for both options. Cost estimates for Option A should 
include costs for both directional drilling and open trenching alternatives and the 
challenges associated with each.  

 
 

8. New Business 
 
A. Updated Terms of Reference (as adopted by Council, November 20, 2018) 

Minor changes were discussed to the TOR and Fred will submit the revised version 
to Council. The major change was to composition. The wording to be changed to 
allow equal numbers of councilors and residents on the committee instead of the 
current 3 and 3. 
 
Karl proposed changing the dates of IC meetings; currently the 4th Monday of every 
month – specified in the TOR. However the Committee Chair has the authority to call 



meetings at different times as required and it was agreed that Fred would schedule 
all meetings on the 4th Thursday of January, February, March and April in 2019 and 
all remaining 2019 meetings revert back to the 4th Monday of each month. 
 
ACTION: Fred to reschedule the first 4 IC meetings in 2019 for the 4th Thursday of 
each month. 

 
 

9. Public Questions and Comments 
None. 

 
 

10. Closed Infrastructure Committee Meeting 
The Closed Meeting Agenda was followed and regular open IC meeting was resumed 
upon conclusion. 
 
 

11. Adjournment 
Meeting was adjourned at 8:46 pm. 
 
 

12. Next Meeting 
There will be no meeting in December, 2018. 


